
From: Daniel Shipp < >  
Sent: Thursday, September 14, 2023 8:19 PM 
To: Elizabeth O'Connor <eoconnor@nebraska.edu> 
Subject: Sharing my perspective... 
  

 
Dear Chair Clare and Valued NU Regents,  
  
First, I hope this note finds you all happy, healthy, and enjoying the early fall semester.  I know 
many of you and have great respect for your leadership commitment to advancing higher education 
in my beloved, native State of Nebraska. As you may remember, I am a two-time graduate of both 
NU and UNO, and recently served as a Vice Chancellor for both UNO and UNMC. Currently, I am 
proud to say that I serve as the President of Pittsburg State University in Southeast Kansas.  
  
Because of my significant and successful leadership experiences within the NU System and family 
roots in Nebraska I feel compelled to share my perspective with you regarding the current situation 
within the NU System. Obviously, it would be much easier to just ignore these struggles and simply 
focus on my work and life here in Kansas. Well, when you're raised by WWII parents, choosing to 
stay silent at a crucible moment isn't part of my DNA. I am writing to you because I care. 
  
I'll just get to the point. I was driving my boys to their soccer matches in Kansas City this weekend 
and was doing my level best to listen to the NU/CU football game. I was more than surprised to 
hear President Ted Carter speak during the halftime show. I thought this was strange given his 
recent decision to leave Nebraska behind for Ohio State and more money/and perceived more 
prestige for him (I wasn't surprised). Then I started getting texts from many Nebraska friends and 
family. What the heck?  Look, I'm sure this all has to do with finishing out his contract, but the 
optics are terrible. Good luck to him, he made his choice and now you are all left to pick up the 
pieces. At the very least, please pay him to stay away, and if he has any integrity left, he will pay 
back the University the remaining balance of his contract. Give it back to the students.  It's time to 
be done with this chapter. 
  
Moving on to the next chapter involves selecting a "next" President. I say next because stability in 
the position has clearly been a challenge. The ongoing instability adds to all sorts of problems on 
the individual campuses (i.e. enrollment declines, leadership mistakes, deferred decision-making, 
growing financial pressures, etc.). It is obvious to many that the past several Presidents have "used" 
Nebraska as a stepping stone to their future ambitions. Their priorities were clearly "me before we" 
focused. Quite honestly, this makes me sick. Why? It's personal to me. I love the University and care 
deeply about the State of Nebraska. 
  
My suggestion is for you to find a Nebraskan or Nearly a Nebraskan to appoint as the next 
President. Someone who will see the job as an ultimate destination and not just a step to what's 
next for them. And by the way, I didn't write this email as a careful promotion for me. It's the right 
job, but not the right time. Our team is quite busy transforming higher education in the State of 
Kansas and beyond. And, if interested, I have some critical initiatives to share with the next 
President that would be game changers for students in Nebraska. 
  



The final and most important point I want to make in this email is that the next NU System 
President is at UNMC, and his name is Jeff Gold. I'm sure your emails and coffee conversations are 
full of helpful and not-so-helpful nominations. From Ben Sasse to former athletes, I imagine your 
short list is growing long. Now, I'm sure Jeff would give me a stern look if he knew I was writing to 
you on his behalf, but given the last two presidential selections, I didn't want to assume anything or 
leave it to chance that you would select, Dr. Gold. The time has come to invest in competence over 
celebrity. 
  
I can confidently say that you simply won't find a more qualified, committed, and caring leader for 
the NU System. I worked with Jeff for nearly a decade and know him as good or better than anyone. 
Our results at both UNO and UNMC were/are unmatched over the past decade (for example, how 
many Universities grew enrollment nearly 5% during the pandemic like we did at UNO). Jeff is a 
remarkable human, and you all are fortunate to have him in your orbit. A failure to appoint him as 
the priority candidate would be a GIANT unforced error and major miss for Nebraska. He is clearly 
your most creative leader, top fundraiser, and has been driving research growth for the entire 
System. Simply, he is a force of nature. Jeff has sacrificed time with family, friends, and his life to 
serve the State of Nebraska. How many of you (and your friends and family members) has he 
personally helped over the past decade+? I've been with him in the hospital with our students, staff, 
and family members multiple times. He gives and gives... 
  
I hope you all also realize that Jeff is constantly recruited for other major leadership positions 
throughout the nation and has elected to stay in Nebraska. He would provide the whole NU System 
with much needed stability and sturdy leadership for years to come.  It is well known that the NU 
System currently has its hands full with major financial and leadership challenges. I can't think of a 
more skilled and competent leader to help the System navigate very rough waters. In my opinion, 
there is no more time left to "hope" that the next President will be committed to Nebraska. I have 
colleagues all over the country asking me, "why don't they just appoint Dr. Gold? Don't they know 
who they have there?" I am asking the same questions. 
  
Please take my words to heart. I wrote to you all because I care deeply and want the very best for 
Nebraska. I enthusiastically support the hiring of Jeff Gold as the next NU System President. He is 
clearly the right person at the right time for Nebraska.  
  
A Proud Nebraskan and 2x Alum,  
Dan 
  
Dr. Daniel J. Shipp 
President 
Pittsburg State University 
  
NU Class of 1991 
UNO Class of 1993 
 



From: John Hyten  
Date: Saturday, January 13, 2024 at 2:49 PM 
To: Jay Lemons <Jay.Lemons@academicsearch.org> 
Subject: Dr Jeff Gold 

Dr L. Jay Lemons, 
  Jay, 
   My name is John Hyten.   I served over 40 years in the Air Force retiring in 2022 as a General.  In my 
last assignment I served as the 11th Vice Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff.  Before that, I was 
fortunate enough to serve for over three years as the Commander of US Strategic Command stationed 
at Offutt AFB, Nebraska, near Omaha.   While there, my wife and I were lucky enough to get to know 
and become friends with Dr Jeff Gold.   I now hear that Jeff is a candidate to replace Ted Carter as 
President of the University of Nebraska.  You could not select a better leader.               The purpose of 
this e-mail is simple — to provide my strongest endorsement for Dr Jeff Gold.  I hope he is selected. 
      During my time in Nebraska I watched Jeff at UNO and at UNMC and saw amazing leadership.  He 
had strong relationships with the students, the faculty, and the local community.  For the military 
community, he went above and beyond to ensure we were valued members of the community.  Military 
families have unique challenges, moving every two or three years, and finding adequate health care is 
one of our top challenges.    
       Jeff told me early on, if we ever had a problem or saw a problem, just call him directly, and he would 
take care of it (in the right way).  One of our biggest challenges was with an Army family who had a 
special needs child.  The normal insurance and medical treatment facility could not find adequate 
expertise to deal with the unique problems of the child.  My wife found out about it, told me, and I 
called Jeff.  The problem was solved the next day through the amazing capabilities of UNMC—using the 
military insurance so no extra burden was put on the family.  There were tears of joys and happiness, 
and that soldier was once again ready and focused to serve his country.  Jeff did these kinds of things all 
the time, for the military and others.  I am sure he doesn’t even remember the details of most of the 
cases — but we do, and we are most thankful. 
  Again, Dr Jeff Gold is one of the smartest individuals and most brilliant, compassionate leaders I have 
ever met.  I cannot imagine how Nebraska could find a better person to lead them into the future.   
       Thank you for your consideration and good luck. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
John E. Hyten 
 
General, USAF (ret) 
VCJCS #11 

 



 

    

    

  

    

  

  

               

                

                 

        

                

                

                 

                 

           

                 

               

              

             

       

                   

               

                

  

      

 













From: Mirnics, Karoly <karoly.mirnics@unmc.edu> 
Sent: Tuesday, January 9, 2024 4:55 PM 
To: Jay Lemons <Jay.Lemons@academicsearch.org> 
Subject: UN president search 
  
Dear Mr. Lemons, 
  
First of all, happy, healthy and prosperous 2024, and thank you for taking on the University of Nebraska 
President search. 
  
I will take a liberty to write this email, as it came to my attention that Dr. Gold applied for the post of UN 
President. I have been working with Dr. Gold for 7 years (he recruited me from Vanderbilt), and I think a 
world of him. His leadership was actually a big part of the decision to move to UNMC. I believe that he is 
the perfect candidate for the UN president post, for the following reasons: 
  
•             He is a caring, compassionate person 
•             He has experience running both undergraduate and graduate/medical campuses 
•             He is  fair and listens to diverging opinions 
•             He has no trouble making tough decisions 
•             He is very cerebral and extremely hard working 
•             His actions are never about personal recognition, but the good for the institution 
•             He  understand the NU system better than anyone else, including the finances 
•             He is well-known and highly respected in the community 
•             He is a nationally recognized thought leader 
•             He excels at navigating the turbulent waters of politics 
•             He is as transparent as he can be 
•             He attracted and built and amazing leadership team at UNMC 
•             He is growth oriented and not afraid of investing in promising new endeavors 
•             … and I am sure that I left out a bunch of other bullet points 
  
These are all things that are essential traits for an incoming President, and Dr. Gold hits all these marks 
with flying colors. 
  
Thank you, and the very best, 
  
Karoly 
  
--- 
Karoly Mirnics, MD, PhD 
Director and Hattie B. Munroe Professor 
Professor of Psychiatry, Biochemistry & Molecular Biology, Pharmacology & Experimental Neuroscience 
Munroe-Meyer Institute for Genetics and Rehabilitation 
  

 
  
University of Nebraska Medical Center 
985450 Nebraska Medical Center  |  Omaha, NE  68198-5450 
Office 402.559.5702  |  Fax 402.559.5737  | Cell  





















Phillip J. Bakken 
Corpora�on Secretary, Board of Regents 
Secretary, Presiden�al Search Advisory Commitee 
University of Nebraska System 
3835 Holdrege Street 
Lincoln, NE 68583-0745 

Dear Secretary Bakken:

I hope this leter finds you, the Board of Regents, and the en�re search commitee in good 
spirits and good health as you work to determine the next President of the University of 
Nebraska.  I understand the complexity of CEO transi�ons in large ins�tu�ons.  It is a very big 
challenge to op�mize the strengths and shortcomings of candidates against the future needs of 
the University, ul�mately ensuring your cons�tuents are thrilled with your choice.  Thank you 
for inves�ng the �me and effort to get this right. 

Dr. Jeffery Gold is a candidate whom I believe is very well suited to the job.  Dr. Gold knows the 
University system well as a current administrator and C-suite execu�ve, he is well known by our 
largest ci�es and the en�re state, and he has a track record of team leadership and results.  Dr. 
Gold has been at the helm of the University’s crown jewel medical center, a respected 
regional medical center with na�onal recogni�on, for ten years.  In that role he has raised the 
profile of the Med Center, opera�onalized a merged ownership/governance structure 
(Nebraska Medicine), launched a research juggernaut (Buffet Cancer Center), and maintained a 
culture of extraordinary care.  Dr. Gold is known and respected by local, na�onal, and 
interna�onal peers.  He is a choice that will immediately build confidence in our future. 

Equally important to me is that Dr. Gold is a leader with deep integrity and strong emo�onal 
intelligence.  He reads people well, builds strong personal rela�onships, and is both fair and 
demanding.  Dr. Gold is consistent, transparent, and reliable.  He knows when to push, when to 
let things sit, and when to alter course.  Doubtless you and the en�re Board of Regents have 
already experienced these atributes, plus more.  Having worked with Dr. Gold for years, I 
cannot imagine a candidate that beter balances what we need for the future with a track 
record of accomplishing what needs to be done now. 

The state needs a stable, capable university leader whom we all trust and support – one who 
will be able to lead, influence, cajole, and persevere.  I think Dr. Jeffery Gold is that leader. 

Lance M. Fritz 
Former Chairman, President, and 
CEO Union Pacific Railroad 



 

 

January 20, 2024 
 
Timothy F. Clare, J.D., Chair 
Presidential Search Committee 
Varner Hall 
3835 Holdrege Street 
Lincoln, NE 68583-0745 
(tclare@nebraska.edu) 
 
Re: Unsolicited letter for support for Dr. Jeffrey Gold 
 
Dear Chairman Clare: 
 
Please accept this unsolicited letter of support for Dr Jeffrey Gold to be considered for President of the 
University of Nebraska System. Given that Dr Gold is a very well-known internal candidate, I will not 
go into great detail describing his immense experiences leading academic institutions; managing 
complex budgets; charting highly strategic and visionary paths; inspiring a wide range of faculty, staff 
and students; raising signi�icant amounts of external funding for the university; and advocating 
passionately for the totality of our great university system and state. All of this is well known. Instead, 
I will simply state my own experiences of Dr Gold in my role as an executive director of one of our 
three university-wide institutions and as a recently recruited faculty member.  
 
In March 2023 and after 28 years at Yale (most recently as the Elizabeth Mears and House Jameson 
Professor of Child Psychiatry and Psychology and director of Yale’s Edward Zigler Center in Child 
Development and Social Policy), I was humbled to be offered the position of executive director of the 
Buffett Early Childhood Institute at the University of Nebraska. Although it was a leap of faith to leave 
a 28-year relationship with a university where I’d imagined that I would one day retire, the immense 
opportunities to work across all four university campuses in the service of promoting better research, 
policy, and practice for young children were simply too great to pass. However, the actual decision to 
take that leap of faith was in very large measure due to my several conversations with Dr Gold. He 
offered a vision of the university system that was bold and strategic, focused on excellence and 
services to others. It is terri�ic to have a bold vision, but it is altogether different when that vision is 
combined with a clear strategy based on a deep knowledge of the system and the greater context 
around that system. It was these conversations with Dr Gold that allowed me to see the wisdom in a 
great leap of faith, and it is his continuing strategizing and movement that has caused me to be as 
deeply committed as I am to our great university and all it has to offer.   
 
I meet with Dr Gold monthly in his role as provost of the university, and every three months I meet 
with him and the executive directors of the other two cross-university institutes — Daugherty Water 
for Food Global Institute and National Strategic Research Institute. These three cross-university 
institutes are unique to Nebraska, key differentiators in comparison to all other university systems. Dr 
Gold has been putting forward a highly strategic vision for leveraging these institutes to increase the 
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national competitiveness of our university system, as well as position us for greater service to the 
citizens of Nebraska and to our students.  
 
Furthermore, the strategic plan he developed for the University of Nebraska Medical Center, where I 
hold my primary faculty appointment, is exceedingly well conceptualized and clear. I’ve seen him build 
upon this plan with faculty, regents, funders, and other stakeholders. He knows how to chart out clear 
directions that will move the university forward, and he knows how to build strong coalitions.  
 
Very tough decisions will need to be made in charting the direction of our amazing and complex 
university system. As you know very well, these tough decisions need to be balanced by a deep 
understanding of how the university system is structured and how it �its within the greater context of 
Nebraska. We need a leader who will be here long enough to see this vision through, but a big part of 
that is having a leader who can hit the ground running immediately. In my humble opinion, we cannot 
afford a period of interim presidency to be followed by a new president learning the internal and 
external systems on a steep learning curve. Dr Gold is the most logical choice for moving us forward 
from the �irst day during this time of unprecedented challenge and opportunity. I am also positive that 
Dr Gold would be an exceedingly attractive candidate for university president at any top university, 
including the one I just left to come to Nebraska.  
 
Barely more than one year ago, I had such immense faith in Dr Gold’s vision and leadership that I 
decided to take a leap of faith greater than I would have imagined. And it is that same faith, coupled 
with all that I’ve witnessed in the past year, that has caused me to never doubt for a moment the 
decision I made or my commitment to all that is possible in our great university system. We are in an 
incredibly critical and delicate moment, and the correct leader will make all the difference in how this 
moment is navigated. We need one with bold vision, great courage, a deep understanding of the 
complex internal and external contexts, and the steady hand of a surgeon.  
 
Thank you for the incredibly important work you and the rest of the committee are doing in deciding 
our next leader. The stakes could not be higher, and your thoughtful and measured leadership is 
greatly appreciated.  
 
Respectfully,  

 
Walter S. Gilliam, PhD 
Executive Director 
Richard D. Holland Presidential Chair in Early Childhood Development 
Buffett Early Childhood Institute at the University of Nebraska 
 
 
 
CC: Phillip J. Bakken, Corporation Secretary, Presidential Search Committee Secretary 
 (pbakken@nebraska.edu)  




